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OSSEO CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING MINUTES

June 12, 2017
1.
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Duane Poppe called the regular meeting of the Osseo City Council to order at 7:10 p.m. on Monday, June 12, 2017.

2.
ROLL CALL

Members present: Councilmembers Harold E. Johnson, Mark Schulz, Larry Stelmach, Anne Zelenak, and Mayor Duane Poppe. 

Staff present:  City Administrator Riley Grams, City Planner Nancy Abts, and City Attorney Andrew Biggerstaff.  

Others present:  Rebecca Kurtz, Jenny Bohler-Penney, and Juliana Hultstrom.
3.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

Poppe led the Pledge of Allegiance.  

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA [Additions - Deletions]

Poppe asked for additions or deletions to the Agenda.  

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Stelmach, to accept the Agenda as presented.  The motion carried 5-0.

5.
CONSENT AGENDA

A. Approve Council Minutes of May 22
B. Receive May Building Report

C. Approve Training Request for City Clerk LeAnn Larson

D. Receive March and April Northwest Area Jaycees Gambling Reports

E. Approve Exempt Permit for Raffle for The Langenfeld Foundation at Osseo American Legion

F. Approve Exempt Permit for Raffle for Fur, Fin and Feather at Osseo American Legion

G. Approve Hire of Part-Time Police Officer Greg Burstad

H. Accept Resignation of Part-Time Police Officer Erick Dyer

I. Approve Police Department Training for Officers Todd Kintzi and Brendan Current

J. Approve Police Department Training for Police Administrative Assistant Felicia Wallgren and Police Chief Shane Mikkelson

A motion was made by Johnson, seconded by Schulz, to approve the Consent Agenda.  The motion carried 5-0.

6.
MATTERS FROM THE FLOOR – None.
7.
SPECIAL BUSINESS 

A.
APPROVE SALE OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS, SERIES 2017A, FOR STREET IMPROVEMENT PROJECT (Resolution) – Rebecca Kurtz, Ehlers & Associates 
Rebecca Kurtz, Ehlers & Associates, requested the Council consider the approval of the sale of General Obligation Bonds, Series 2017A, for the 2017 Street Improvement Project.  She explained she took bids for the bonds today and noted the amount had been adjusted based on the amount of prepaid assessments.  She commented on the City’s strong financial position and congratulated the City for receiving an “AA-“ rating from Standard & Poor’s.  She stated she received three bids for the City’s bond sale with the top bid coming from United Bankers’ Bank from Bloomington, Minnesota, with an interest rate of 2.64%, which was lower than her estimate.  She recommended the Council approve the issuance and provide for the sale of $905,000 in General Obligation bonds.
A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Stelmach, to adopt Resolution No. 2017-44 Providing for the Issuance and Sale of $905,000 General Obligation Bonds, Series 2017A, Pledging for the Security Thereof Special Assessments and Net Revenues and Levying a Tax for the Payment Thereof. The motion carried 5-0.

B.
ACCEPT DONATIONS TO CITY OF OSSEO (Resolution)

Grams indicated the Osseo Lions Club has donated $3,000 for Music/Movies in the Park.  He stated the Osseo Lions Club has also donated $1,000 to the Beautification/Flower Fund.  He reported Harold E. & Gayle Johnson have donated $200 to the Beautification Flower Fund in memory of Gerrit Greven and Janice Hartkopf.  Staff recommends the Council accept the donations.

A motion was made by Stelmach, seconded by Schulz, to adopt Resolution No. 2017-45 accepting donations from the Osseo Lions Club and Harold E. & Gayle Johnson.   The motion carried 5-0.

8.
PUBLIC HEARINGS – None.
9.
OLD BUSINESS – None. 

10.
NEW BUSINESS

A.
CONFIRM EDA ACTIONS OF JUNE 12, 2017
Grams discussed the actions of the EDA.  He noted the EDA approved accounts payable, heard a presentation on potential local economic development by WSB & Associates, and had a discussion about various properties for sale in Osseo.
A motion was made by Johnson, seconded by Schulz, to confirm the EDA Actions of June 12, 2017. The motion carried 5-0.
B. APPROVE GATEWAY SIGN POLICY
City Planner Nancy Abts stated a policy for the Gateway Sign has been developed by committee members, staff, and consulting attorneys. The newly constructed Gateway Sign is at the corner of Jefferson Highway and County Road 81. The policy allows certain types of commercial messages from Osseo entities. The policy is intended to inform the public about the sign’s uses.  In general, the City may post its own messages at no charge. The intent is to allow 3-4+ City messages each week, depending on need to show messages and other demand. The remaining slots would be for messages from Osseo businesses, organizations, and institutions. Messages are expected to be programmed for a 2-minute rotation. Each individual message lasts 8-10 seconds, or longer as needed.
Abts explained messages from Osseo businesses, organizations, and institutions can be posted for up to a week per application. The proposed fee will be established in the Fee Schedule, and is recommended at $100 per slide per week. Messages from commercial entities and institutions are limited to:

1. 
Limited-time sales and promotions occurring in the City and open to the public;

2. 
Events taking place in the City and open to the public; 

3. 
Messages identifying the name and location of businesses and institutions in the City.

Abts indicated message types are limited because the sign was constructed for economic development purposes. City staff has the sole responsibility for reviewing applications. Decisions by staff can be appealed, following certain procedures.  She reviewed the policy in further detail with the Council and recommended approval.
Johnson asked how long it would take for staff to put up a new message.  Abts reviewed the policy language and timeline for new messages.  She explained the City would fill in any blank spaces with governmental messages.  Grams indicated the City could adjust the policy if a change was needed.
A motion was made by Stelmach, seconded by Schulz, to approve the Osseo Gateway Sign Policy as presented.  The motion carried 5-0. 

C.  
APPROVE AMENDED FEE SCHEDULE
Abts commented the fee schedule sets out the price for City services, applications, and other items and services that require payment. An update is proposed to set the fee for Gateway Sign message applications. The suggested fee is $100 per message slide, per week.  Staff requested the Council approve the amended fee schedule.
A motion was made by Johnson, seconded by Schulz, to adopt Resolution No. 2017-45 amending the 2017 Fee Schedule to include fees for the Gateway Sign. The motion carried 5-0.
D. APPROVE BRICK PAVER POLICY
Grams stated the City has been selling brick pavers since 2003 that are inscribed and placed in the brick paver patio outside the Community Center, close to Central Avenue. There currently is no policy that provides specifics for inscriptions on the pavers. 

Grams explained that with recent discussions of a policy to guide the Gateway Sign at the intersection of Jefferson Highway and County Road 81, staff felt it was wise to guide the use of inscriptions on brick pavers in the City patio. There are two versions presented, depending on Council desires. According to City Attorney Mary Tietjen, the following represents the major differences between the two options:

Option A: This option includes a provision which would allow general “statement or expressions of goodwill.” If the City wishes to allow these general messages as a permitted form of inscription, it is worth noting that the City could not likely prohibit religious messages, or other messages which some may not agree with. The obvious exceptions to this rule would be messages which included racial slurs, profanity, etc.

Option B: This option is a more narrowly tailored approach which further limits the types of things that can be inscribed into these bricks. General messages would not be allowed, and inscriptions would instead be limited to things such as the name of the donor, in memoriam messages to honor an individual (or family member, if the Council would like to further limit it), and inscriptions honoring certain types of businesses or groups that have served the City. This would prohibit all general statements from being inscribed.
Stelmach supported the charitable non-profits within the community being allowed to have a logo on a paver. 
Schulz agreed with this suggestion but questioned how this would drive up the price for the pavers.  He stated he supported Option A with additional language that would allow any business to have a logo placed on a paver. Grams suggested the language be amended to state any logos would have to be reviewed and approved by the City Council.  

Stelmach recommended staff revise the language for Option A and report back to the Council at a future meeting.  

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Stelmach, to table action on the Brick Paver Policy (and directing staff to revise the language for Option A) to the June 26 City Council meeting. The motion carried 5-0. 

E. APPROVE SOCIAL MEDIA POLICY
Grams reported the City currently has a brief Social Media Policy that was adopted in 2013. The old policy is out-of-date and requires updating. An effective social media use policy takes a comprehensive look at employee use of City technology. Because of the prevalence of social media outlets such as Facebook and Twitter—accessible through an Internet connection—City employees may have their own social media accounts, where they might write things about work. An employee may need guidance in identifying what is appropriate and inappropriate content related to City business. Good guidelines keep the employee and the City out of trouble. 
Grams explained employees need to be wary that any posts they make concerning City business may be misinterpreted as speaking for the City. Firefighter personnel should not be posting pictures from accident scenes on their personal accounts as this may be considered sharing of private information and open the City up to liability. Once this new policy is approved, all employees will be provided a copy and required to sign the Receipt form for our records.  Staff reviewed the policy in further detail with the Council and recommended approval.
A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Zelenak, to approve the new Social Media Policy as presented. The motion carried 5-0.

F. APPROVE COMPUTER USE POLICY
Grams explained the City currently has an Electronics Communication Policy that was adopted in 2009, which is the equivalent of a Computer Use Policy. The old policy is somewhat out-of-date, and updating is important to keep current with new technologies. This policy serves to protect the security and integrity of the City’s electronic communication and information systems by educating employees about appropriate and safe use of available technology resources. Once this new policy is approved, all employees will be provided a copy and required to sign the Receipt form for City records.
Schulz asked if the policy was ignoring mobile device use (mobile phones or iPads).    Grams explained the policy does acknowledge the use of these devices and stated the policy name could be adjusted.  City Attorney Biggerstaff explained the language within the policy does cover all media and hardware computer devices.  He advised the Council could elect to amend the language within the policy to provide this clarification. 
Schulz supported this recommendation.

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Stelmach, to approve the new Computer Use Policy as amended.   The motion carried 5-0. 

G. APPROVE 2017 TREE REPLACEMENT PLAN

Grams explained the 2017 street improvement project calls for the loss of approximately 21 trees within the project area and City’s right-of-way. The City Council recently discussed the idea of offering replacement trees to be planted on the homeowner’s property at its work session meeting on May 30. The recommendation from staff was to approve a 1-for-1 tree replacement to the affected property owners. Staff will work with the property owners to determine if they agree to accept new trees from the City. Public Works staff would determine the best locations within the front or side yards. Side yard trees will only be offered if the affected property owner is losing a tree on a side yard, such as a corner lot within the project area. Trees will only be planted on the property owner’s property, and not in the City’s right-of-way. Staff will ensure that trees are planted in areas that won’t affect underground utilities (electric, fiber optic cable, sanitary sewer, and water lines).

Grams reported staff is working with several local nurseries to provide a selection of species of trees, including an evergreen species to maximize visual impacts due to the loss of existing mature trees. The cost of a tree plus installation is approximately $400 each. With 21 trees lost due to the 2017 project, staff is asking the Council to approve a not-to-exceed amount of $8,500 for this project.

Grams stated home owners would likely have a one year warranty with the selected contractor/nursery and will receive instructions for the care of newly planted trees. It is anticipated that the trees would be installed immediately following the conclusion of the street project (August 2017). This is an appropriate time to plant new trees, assuming the home owners properly care for the trees (including ample watering between rainy days). Staff is also working on a new policy to include replacement trees on street projects in future years. When that policy is ready, staff will present it to the Council for approval.

Stelmach stated he supported the 2017 tree replacement project.  

Schulz suggested the budget amount be increased to allow staff some leeway with the tree maturity range.  Grams explained the City had $14,000 available from the bond sale that could be used to cover trees. 

Schulz recommended the not-to-exceed budget amount for replacement trees be increased to $9,500.  

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Stelmach, to approve the 2017 Tree Replacement Project with a not-to-exceed budget amount of $9,500.  The motion carried 5-0. 

H. APPROVE ADDITIONS TO CITY HALL AND PUBLIC WORKS RE-KEY PLAN

Grams explained on October 26, 2016, the Osseo City Council approved a plan to re-key doors in City Hall. The project included a not-to-exceed amount of $3,100, payable out of the annual CIP as a planned expense. The project is necessary to ensure that keyed City buildings and non-public information is kept safely being locked doors.

Grams stated with employee turnover in the past, staff does not know who has keys that still work at City Hall and/or at the Public Works building. Since that Council meeting, staff met with representatives from Straughan Hardware to further refine the re-key plan. The updated plan includes a few additional doors located in City Hall, as well as all of the doors located at the Public Works facility, and also includes costs for the actual keys which will be delivered to the City.

Grams reviewed the updated quote from Straughan Hardware. The quote includes all items necessary for the project, including the replacement locks, keys, and labor. The new project amount is $4,537.50.  Staff is asking the Council to raise the not-top-exceed amount from the original $3,100 to $4,600 to complete this project. The approved CIP includes a total of $13,000 for the re-keying project and for new fobs for certain higher use doors. The $4,600 is only for new keys and locks. It was noted staff will continue to refine a proposal for new fobs and bring that item to a future Council meeting.

Johnson asked if the rekeying would solve the issue with the locking and unlocking doors.  Grams reported this was a separate issue.
Schulz questioned why the bid amount had changed.  Grams explained the bid was amended to include the Public Works Facility and the expense for the keys.  He described how staff would be monitoring the master key list.
Schulz recommended the checkout policy be updated to ensure all keys were returned to staff prior to an employee leaving City.  He asked that the expense for any lost keys be borne by the employee at fault.  

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Johnson, to approve the increase for the City Hall and Public Works re-key project to $4,600.   The motion carried 5-0. 

I. APPROVE ACCOUNTS PAYABLE

Grams reviewed the Accounts Payable with the Council.

A motion was made by Johnson, seconded by Zelenak, to approve the Accounts Payable as presented. The motion carried 5-0.

11.
ADMINISTRATOR REPORT – None.
12.
COUNCIL AND ATTORNEY REPORTS   

Stelmach congratulated the 2017 graduates from Osseo Senior High School.
Johnson stated he appreciated the great report from Standard & Poor’s and commended staff for its fine work on behalf of the City.  

Johnson explained he attended a community workshop last week that addressed Planning for Resilient Cities. 

Poppe stated the Minneapolis Commodores would be providing Music in the Park on Tuesday, June 13, at 7 p.m.  In the case of poor weather, the concert would be moved into the Community Center.
Poppe explained the Snake Discovery Center would be providing entertainment at Boerboom Park on Tuesday, June 20, at 7 p.m.  Following that show, the movie The Wild Life would be screened at 8:30 p.m.

Poppe encouraged the public to sign up for the summer youth arts and sports classes.

13.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Stelmach, to adjourn the City Council meeting at 8:11 p.m.   The motion carried 5-0.

Respectfully submitted,

Heidi Guenther 

TimeSaver Off Site Secretarial, Inc.
